COMMENTS

RESPONSES
Response to Comment I5-1

The County acknowledges these introductory comments; however, they do not
raise an issue concerning the environmental analysis or adequacy of the EIR.
Please see the responses below to specific comments.
Response to Comment I5-2

The Proposed Project would expand Harmony Grove Village (HGV) in a
manner that is consistent with the community character of HGV and the
surrounding areas. Please see the Global Response to Project Consistency with
General Plan Policy LU-1.4.
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Response to Comment I5-3

When the strict application of the requirements set forth in Section 503.1.3 is
impracticable, the Fire Code Official may grant a modification from such
requirements. A modification may be granted pursuant to Fire Code Section
96.1.104.8. (MODIFICATIONS) when the modification is in compliance with
the intent and purpose of the code and such modification does not lessen health,
life, and fire safety requirements. The Project is requesting a modification from
Section 503.1.3 of the Consolidated County Fire Code (“Fire Code”) with
respect to dead-end road lengths because the topographical, geological, and
environmental condition of the site make compliance with this standard
infeasible. The Fire Protection Plan (FPP) that describes the modification has
been accepted by the Rancho Santa Fe Fire Protection District (RSFFPD), the
Fire Authority Having Jurisdiction.
With respect to secondary access, the ability of the Project to provide a
secondary access route was considered infeasible, as described in the FPP.
(Secondary access is the typical mitigation for exceeding the dead end road
length, but is not required as stated in the comment.) Since secondary access
was determined as not being feasible, the potential for impairment of a single
road by vehicle congestion, condition of terrain, climatic conditions, or other
factors was evaluated. The Project developed an alternative approach for
secondary access that meets the intent of the code through the implementation
of a list of specifically developed measures and features as described in the
FPP.
The commenter is correct in that secondary access route is a typical mitigation
for exceeding the dead-end road length. However, it is not a requirement per se
for development projects. The Project proposes meeting the intent of the Fire
Code through a combination of measures that provide a system of fire safety
above and beyond the code requirements. One of the most significant measures
is construction of roads on-site that include an additional travel lane that is
within 800 feet of all Project structures. The additional travel lane provides
additional capacity for evacuation and would occur throughout the Project, and
would include Country Club Road from the southernmost Project entrance
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northward to Harmony Grove Road, including the bridge over Escondido
Creek. This enhanced road capability would be supplemented by a complete
system of fire protection that includes a redundant layering of measures
designed to keep roadways open and passable, and to reduce the possibility that
wildfire threatens the Project. The primary Project access for Harmony Grove
Village South (HGV South) would be via a widened Country Club Drive that
provides three travel lanes. This includes a three-lane-wide bridge constructed
over Escondido Creek that also includes separated horse and pedestrian
pathways. Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis
and Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access.
The commenter asserts that the EIR fails to account for cumulative emergency
traffic from the residents of HGV with respect to County Club Drive being
used for evacuation. In some fire emergencies, likely excluding shorter notice
events, Harmony Grove Road would be available for evacuation. HGV
residents would likely use Country Club Drive to the north/northeast into
Escondido. During a wildfire evacuation, law enforcement and fire responders
would evaluate conditions and fire spread and that information would inform
continued evacuations. Law enforcement understands the importance of
maintaining clear intersections to support evacuating residents. In an
evacuation where HGV and HGV South were evacuating simultaneously,
emergency managers (Office of Emergency Services, law enforcement, fire
personnel, and others) would determine how to maintain traffic flow out of the
area into Escondido, or, depending on conditions, to areas away from the
wildfire or other threat. This may include directing traffic along Harmony
Grove Road toward Rancho Santa Fe and the coastal communities. If a traffic
surge or road blockage occurred, the decision makers would have a
contingency to temporarily refuge residents within HGV and/or HGV South,
including legacy residents that do not have the same level of protection.
Response to Comment I5-4

The County acknowledges these comments; however, they do not raise an issue
concerning the substantive environmental analysis within the EIR. Please also
see the Global Response to Project Consistency with General Plan Policy
LU-1.4.
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Response to Comment I5-5

The EIR did not identify significant impacts related to public health, safety,
and welfare. Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis
and Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access, regarding fire safety and
evacuation issues. Comments related to “public interest” concerning the
Proposed Project and the sales of the existing HGV development do not raise
environmental issues and therefore no further response is warranted.
Response to Comment I5-6

The southernmost portion of the Project site is bordered by Del Dios Highlands
Preserve, to the east and west are equestrian (and non-equestrian) residential
uses, the Harmony Grove Spiritualist Society is also located to the west, and
the HGV residential development site is located to the north. None of the
Project site is currently within “protected open space.” Please see the Global
Response to Project Consistency with General Plan Policy LU-1.4.
Country Club Drive and Harmony Grove Road currently operate at an
acceptable level of service (LOS) under County guidelines, LOS D. As
concluded in Subchapter 2.2, Traffic/Transportation, of EIR, the Project would
not result in significant, unmitigated impacts to Country Club Drive or
Harmony Grove Road. As part of the Project design and mitigation, Country
Club Drive fronting on the Project and up to Harmony Grove Road would be
expanded to three lanes, more consistent with the portion of Country Club
Drive north of Harmony Grove Road and with the portion of Harmony Grove
Road trending west. Please refer to Subchapter 2.2, Transportation and Traffic,
Section 2.2.7, Conclusion, of the EIR, which presents the rationales for the
conclusions of impact levels resulting after implementation of the Project and
the proposed mitigation measures.
Response to Comment I5-7

Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. As concluded in that
response, the issues of health and safety in case of wildfire have been
adequately addressed and recirculation is not required. The contribution to the
HGV Fire Station is a routine part of development fees, similar to those paid
to support police services and schools. The payment would support adequate
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fire services for the Project. This may also provide associated benefits to
Project neighbors.
Response to Comment I5-8

The County acknowledges the comment. and it will be included as part of the
administrative record and made available to the decision makers prior to a final
decision on the Proposed Project. This comment does not address the
environmental analysis or the adequacy of the EIR, and no additional response
is required.
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